Minutes of West Lafayette Village Council Regular Meeting

West Lafayette Village Council met in regular session on January 24, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in the municipal building with Mayor Stephen R. Bordenkircher presiding.

Pledge of Allegiance

Prayer

Roll Call: Rich Wheeler, Christie Maurer, Ron Lusk, Bo Fortune, and Tim Cheney were present.

A motion was made by Ron Lusk and seconded by Tim Cheney to approve the minutes from the regular council meeting held on January 10, 2022. Roll call 5 yes.

Opening of bids: Brett Patti bid of \$689.18 for the 2011 Ford, Jason Conkle bid of \$1,200 for the 2011 Ford, William Daugherty bid of \$755.20 for the 2011 Ford, William Daugherty bid of \$605 for the 2005 Honda, Harlan Stebbins Jr. bid of \$700 for the 2005 Honda, Troy Connell bid of \$601 for the 2011 Ford and Troy Connell bid of \$601 for the 2005 Honda. There were no bids submitted for the street sweeper. The high bid goes to Jason Conkle for \$1,200 for the 2011 Ford Crown Victoria and to Harlan Stebbins for \$700 for the 2005 Honda. A motion was made by Bo Fortune and seconded by Christie Maurer to accept the bids as stated. Roll call 5 yes.

2021 State of the Village Address: Presented by Mayor Bordenkircher. See attached.

Mayor's Correspondence: A notice from the Ohio Municipal League with upcoming trainings for newly elected officers. The contract with Palmer Energy was finalized a couple of weeks ago, locking in a rate of \$.565 per cff for the Village resident aggregation. Councilman elect Craig Bordenkircher submitted his resignation for the current term. A motion was made by Tim Cheney and seconded by Ron Lusk to accept the resignation of Councilman Craig Bordenkircher.

Citizens' comments: Former Council member Craig Bordenkircher addressed Council regarding his suspension from Council due to recent citations from the Village regarding his property in violation of Village Ordinances. Bordenkircher stated that he has never been in violation, that the Village maliciously charged him and that the members of Council have violated his rights. Bordenkircher claims he has not violated any rules of Council. Bordenkircher feels that the Sunshine Laws pertaining to Executive Sessions have been violated in relation to his suspension. Solicitor Joel Blue responded to Bordenkircher's address stating that he was very fortunate that the prior Village Administrator did not pursue further citations for violations on his yard and if Bordenkircher wanted to pursue further legal action against the Village and Council, the contents of the Executive Session would be disclosed.

Zoom Log-in

https://zoom.us/j/96595775556?pwd=eVJIY04yaFFmbU9GSEISRU9kNnRjQT09

Or Dial: 1-301-715-8592 Meeting ID: 965 9577 5556

Passcode: 571265

### **Department Reports:**

**Fire:** No report.

Fiscal Officer: Fiscal Officer, Amy Bourne reported that bills were passed around for approval.

Police: No report.

**Solicitor:** Village Solicitor, Joel Blue, requested an Executive Session at the end of the meeting to discuss future litigation.

**Village Administrator**: Village Administrator Tammy Hicks reported that Ordinance 2022-01 will receive its second reading this evening. Hicks commended her employees for doing a great job at snow removal for the recent snow and the resident's patience regarding the cleaning of alleys. Mayor Bordenkircher stated that the both of the plow trucks are not made for the very heavy snow removal and Tuesday morning, they were both down for repairs to the plows. He also reported that the Board of Zoning Appeals will meet on Tuesday evening at 7:00 PM regarding a piece of property on Wood St. that borders Jones Zylon property. The owner of the garage located on the property would like to put in an upholstery business.

### **Committee Reports:**

Building and Property: No report.

Community & Business Development: No report.

Community Relations: No report.

**Finance:** No report.

Fire Dependency Board: No report.

**Ordinance:** Chairman Bo Fortune reported meeting on January 17, 2022 to discuss parking tickets and the Pay & Benefit ordinance. Another meeting will be scheduled to work on the parking ticket ordinance.

Park Board: No report.

Planning Commission: No report

Public Safety: No report

**Public Works:** Chairman Rich Wheeler reported meeting on January 17, 2022 to discuss work scheduled and weekend over-time at the Wastewater Treatment plant.

**Records Retention:** No report.

Rules: No report

### Introduction to ordinances and resolutions:

2022-01 APPROVAL AND GRANTING CONSENT TO THE DIRECTOR OF THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY TO APPLY, MAINTAIN AND REPAIR STANDARD LONGITUDINAL PAVEMENT MARKINGS AND ERECT REGULATORY AND WARNING SIGNS ON STATE HIGHWAYS INSIDE VILLAGE CORPORATE LIMITS, AND GIVING CONSENT OF THE VILLAGE FOR THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TO REMOVE SNOW AND ICE AND USE SNOW AND ICE CONTROL MATERIAL ON STATE HIGHWAYS INSIDE THE VILLAGE CORPORATE LIMITS, AND GIVING CONSENT OF THE VILLAGE FOR THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TO PERFORM MAINTENANCE AND/OR REPAIR ON STATE HIGHWAYS INSIDE THE VILLAGE CORPORATION Second Reading

**Committee Meetings:** 

**Building & Property-**

Community & Business-

Community Relations -

Fire Dependency Board-.

Finance- February 14, 2022 at 6:30 PM

Ordinance- February 8, 2022 at 6:00 PM

Park Board-

Planning Commission -

Public Safety -

Public Works-

Records Retention -

Rules -

#### Other Business:

Mayor Bordenkircher reported no other business to discuss.

A motion was made by Christie Maurer and seconded by Tim Cheney to pay the bills. Roll call 5 yes.

A motion was made at 7:44 PM by Bo Fortune and seconded by Tim Cheney to go into Executive Session to discuss future litigation. Roll call 5 yes.

A motion was made at 8:04 PM by Tim Cheney and seconded by Bo Fortune to continue in Open Session. Roll call 5 yes.

A motion was made by Bo Fortune and seconded by Ron Lusk to adjourn until the next meeting on Monday, February 14, 2022, at 7:00 p.m. Roll Call 5 yes.

A full recording of this evening's minutes can be heard by visiting <a href="www.westlafayettevillage.com">www.westlafayettevillage.com</a> and clicking on the recorded minutes tab.

Stephen R. Bordenkircher, Mayor

Attest:

Amy Bourne, Fiscal Officer

2021 was a year of challenges, disappointments, and accomplishments in our village. In 2021 we were faced with the COVID-19 pandemic, and it continues as we face the various different variants. While we have adopted and adapted to a different lifestyle, we continue to move forward with many positives in 2022.

As I start this address, I need to acknowledge and thank my staff, the officers of the Village, specifically, the Fiscal Officer Amy Bourne, Village Administrator Tammy Hicks, previous Village Administrator Christopher Menapace, Fire Chief Damon Gould, and our new Police Chief Chris Walters all who work hard and more hours than they are paid for. The efforts of these individuals and their staffs made it possible to accomplish the tasks put before us.

We started 2021 with a carryover of \$2,760,523.23 (\$1,906,705.68 without the Water fund) and ended the year with a carryover of \$2,039,909.05 an increase of 6.9% which is \$133,203.37 since the loss of the water fund. The General Fund took more of a hit with adjusted payroll expenses due to the loss of the Water fund and yet had an increased carryover of over \$10,000. The 2022 budget is \$1,632,428.00.

The Fiscal Officer Amy Bourne completed the installation of the new CMI Authority Finance and Payroll software and completed 2019-2020 financial audit with no findings. She attended many virtual trainings since COVID-19 did not allow in person trainings. Trainings included CMI for the financial software, annual trainings for public treasurers with the Ohio Municipal League (OML), Ohio Association of Public Treasurers (OAPT) and The Municipal Finance Officers Association (MFOA). She worked on finalizing The CARES Act distributions and reporting and establishing processes for the spending of the American Rescue Plan Act funds. She attended many webinars and trainings on the proper use and reporting of the ARPA money. Total ARPA money received to date is \$120,830.35 and another \$120,000 is expected in early summer 2022.

Amy's Goals for 2022, are to implement direct deposit for payroll using the new financial software and continue professional development with trainings.

The Fire Department is currently staffed with 20 members. The members consist of 1 Chief, 2 Deputy Chiefs, 3 Captains, 2 Lieutenants, and 12 Firefighters. One member retired or resigned from the department in 2021.

The West Lafayette Fire Department responded to 169 Calls for Service in 2021. The call Groups were as follows: Fire - 31, EMS Assist - 62, Good Intent - 36, Hazardous Condition - 26, False Calls - 11, and Service Calls - 3. Calls by Location, Village of West Lafayette - 53, Lafayette Township - 44, Oxford Township - 29, Linton Township - 15, White Eyes Township - 12, and Mutual Aid calls - 16. Firefighters volunteered 2,404 hours last year. Fire loss in 2021

was \$1,048,751.00. Most of that loss, \$900,000.00, was to the Olde Thyme Country Market on County Road 16, January 18, 2021.

Other significant activities completed in 2021 were that the department, made the final payment on the 2017 Tanker, and we put into service a new 2021 Ford F-550 / Jomac Rescue. Total cost of the Jomac Rescue including equipment purchased with Firefighter Association Funds was \$96,739.00. The unit was put into service in September of 2021. The Rescue truck has been paid off as well. The department also purchased a 2022 Pierce Enforcer Engine to replace our 1985 Pierce Dash Engine. The pre-Build inspection was completed at Pierce in Appleton Wisconsin the second week of December. The Engine is scheduled for completion in July of 2022 at a cost of \$680,000.00.

We would also like to thank the citizens for their continued support of the department through our Fund-Raising Activities and Levy Support. None of this would be possible without you. Thank you for helping us protect you!

During 2021 the Police Department had a number of internal issues and with much disappointment and pain it has come through the period of difficulty and is rebuilding.

In October 2021 Christopher Walters was appointed Police Chief after serving 21 years at the Coshocton County Sheriff's Office. Prior to that he had served here in West Lafayette for 5 years. The Police Department consists of the Chief, a sergeant, one corporal, a patrolman and three part-time patrolmen. All officers at the Police Department are certified by the State of Ohio and are declared to be law enforcement officers of the State and conservators of the peace with the authority to arrest.

2021 brought some new faces to the Police Department full time. Corporal Jose' Hernandez came on full time in late September 2021 to the swing shift after serving part time at the department for a year. Corporal Hernandez uses his 16 years of experience to serve the village. Thomas Couts was hired as full-time sergeant the first of December 2021 and assigned to the evening shift. Sgt. Couts brings with him 20+ years at the Coshocton County Sheriff's Office where he held numerous positions and roles to include Sergeant, Detective, Special Response Team (SRT) and the Hostage Negotiator. Sgt Couts was also the investigator for the Harrison County Prosecutors Office for four years, full time Patrolman at Strasburg Police Department for a year and half and is Assistant Chief for Port Washington Police Department. Officer Brandon Bishop was hired mid December 2021 and assigned to night shift. He brings with him nine years of experience to the department. Officer Bishop is also a part time officer at Midvale and Port Washington Police Departments and is a State certified firearms instructor. The Police Department utilizes three part time officers, Ptl. Donnie Bradford, Ptl. Aaron Carbajal and Ptl. Amanda Rossiter to fill in when needed for scheduling. Each officer shows excitement for the new direction and restructuring of the Police Department.

Moving forward into 2022, we are excited to continue with community service projects such as the Easter Egg Hunt, Kids' Carnival and National Night Out at the park.

The Police Department's annual report is available for review and are as follows; 5,691 calls for service, 364 reports taken, 57 traffic crashes, 508 traffic stops, 125 traffic citations, 88 civil papers served, 9 warrants served, 9 OVI arrests, 37 misdemeanor arrests and 14 felony arrests.

2021 Village Administrator Year End Report

The Village Administrator started the year with Christopher Menapace with Chris resigning in the third quarter to take other employment. We wish him well in his current endeavors. Our new Village Administrator Tammy Hicks started with the village in December. The office of the village administrator oversaw many projects in 2021.

The conversion to Coshocton water was the major project in the village in 2021. With the exception of a few contractual items that have been addressed, the project is complete.

The Street Department collected 48 boxes of leaves during leaf collection this last year, down from previous years due largely to the trimming of the street tree canopy. 20 tons of salt and sand was dispensed during the winter months. Street paving included Wall Street. and West Platt Streets. Four alleys were paved with asphalt grindings. Due to a grant program many street signs will be replaced. Street signs were ordered and will be delivered through Lafayette Township.

The Parks Department had a new restroom facility constructed at Water Works Park. Building Permits were issued as follows: 25 building permits issued. Of these 25 permits, there were: 2 New homes; 12 Fences; 6 garages/storage buildings; 2 Picnic shelters; 2 room additions; 1 driveway; \$1026.70 in building permit fees were collected. 2 Sewer Tap Permits were issued with \$1200.00 I n fees collected.

Code Enforcement and Compliance resulted in 74 citations being issues and break down as follows: 9 Dilapidated Structures; 12 Junk Auto; 27 Nuisance-Noxious; 7 Trees- Shrubs; 19 Grass Weeds; Complaints were Corrected

In the Wastewater Department, Ryan Cottrell obtained his Class 2 license and is now the Village of West Lafayette's Operator of Record. Nathan Gress was hired as a part time Operator in Training in March, has since passed the Class 1 test, and is expected to receive the Class 1 licensure in April of 2022. Ryan and Nathan have improved the efficacy of treatment at the Wastewater Plant and quality of life in the Village through the following projects.

The Wastewater Treatment Plant treated 63 million gallons of raw sewage and the sludge was belt pressed once. No sludge was land applied in 2021 due to the timing of inclement weather. Security and safety lights were repaired by Hielscher Clarke around the clarifiers and at the mix box. Chain tensioners were added to solve the issue of clarifier malfunction due to chains slipping off the sprockets, and insulated guards were fabricated by the Wastewater Plant staff to prevent lockup from freezing in the cold temperatures.

Treatment process changes were made such that the bacterial foam in the aeration basin and clarifiers are significantly reduced, vastly improving the quality of effluent discharged to the river.

There is a new revenue stream in the form of treating the waste from septic haulers.

Combined, the septic haulers have provided and additional \$10,614 in additional revenue.

The forced main system that runs from Pearl Valley Cheese to West Lafayette is now under ownership of the village which provides additional revenue. Modifications were made to the caps of the clean-outs in the forced main reducing the time required maintain the line. The Pearl Valley Cheese's lift station now has a backup system installed, granting an extra layer of protection from an overflow should the primary system fail.

All sewer lines were inspected with the crawler camera and, likely for the first time. All accessible sewer lines were properly jetted and cleaned for the entirety of the Village. After the jetting, the lines were thoroughly inspected by crawler camera again and no critical deficiencies were found.

All lift stations now have security lights installed. Their wet wells were also all properly cleaned out. River Glenn's lift station, in particular, was given a significant upgrade by having new rails, bases, and discharge pipes installed.

A new storm drain was installed on 5th Street from the bus garage to Kirk St. The village replaced the storm drain on S. Oak from 6th St. to the Ridgewood Middle School. The catch basin at Union and Center Street was repaired.

The Village Administrator's goals in 2022 include. (I.) A \$3.38 Million Critical Infrastructure Grant – (a) Begin the work on the new storm water and sanitary sewer outfall project, replacing the village main line for storm water drainage to the river and creating a separate Sanitary sewer outfall to the river. (b) Replacing the old storm sewer which was sealed on Main St from the intersections of Oak to Gay with new 24" storm sewer line.

The Ohio Department of Transportation (ODOT) will be paving SR 93(North Kirk St, Main St, and Plainfield Rd) this coming summer. (II.) Replacement of a sewer line from Indian Circle to 7th St. (III.) The Neighborhood Revitalization Grant – will include many upgrades and additions at Waterworks Park, street paving, parking lot paving, streetlights, and improving ADA at the village administration building.

(IV.) There will be additional paving throughout the village through Ohio Public Works Grant Which include Gay and Fourth Streets. We will finalize the Grant Application for Safe Routes for Schools and the Tap Grant that provides funding for sidewalks. The Village Administrator will encourage the residents to participate in aesthetics and pride in their village.

Village Council faced many challenges and made many positive moves for the village, which included a 2% pay increase for the Village employees for 2022, and restrooms for the Water Park Ball Diamonds.

A special thank you and sincere appreciation to all the village employees, the street department employees John Newel, sewer operator Ryan Cottrell, Nathan Gress, Office Manager Amy Medley, police officers, and firefighters for a job well done. Thank you, solicitor Joel Blue, for his patience and guidance.

Thank you also to the West Lafayette Rotary for their continued beautification projects on Main Street and the West Lafayette Chamber of Commerce for broadening the business community and moving the village forward.

I must thank the citizens and employees of the Village of West Lafayette for their support throughout 2021, a difficult year, and for your continued support in 2022. We hope that 2022 will prove to be a good year and that residents of the village will continue to take pride in their homes and ensure that they personally make every effort to comply with village ordinances to ensure an attractive village that is not only attractive to those of us who are residents and call this home but to new business opportunities as well. If we do not invest in our own community, how can we expect an outsider to do so.

Respectfully Submitted

Stephen R. Bordenkircher

Mayor

Village of West Lafayette, Ohio